--------------------------------------------------------------------------
        Minutes of the LHCb Collaboration Board Meeting
                 (CERN, 22 May 2003)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------

                                     Minutes taken by P.Soler

 Present:

B. Adeva (Santiago de Compostela), W. Bonivento (Cagliari), T. Bowcock
(Liverpool),
N. Brook (Bristol), G.Carboni (Roma "Tor Vergata"), O.Callot (LAL Orsay),
M. Calvi (Milano), P. Charpentier (CERN), S. Easo (RAL), P. Igo-Kemenes (PI
Heidelberg), 
L. Garrido (Barcelona),A. Golutvin (Russia),  N. Harnew (Oxford), R. Le Gac
(CPPM Marseille),
G. Martelloti (Roma "La Sapienza"), C.Matteuzzi* (Milano), M. Merk (NIKHEF),

F. Muheim (Edinburgh), T.Nakada* (CERN), P.Perret (Clermont-Ferrand), 
B. Pietrzyk (LAPP Annecy),  M. Sannino (Genoa),M. Schmelling (MPI
Heidelberg),
O. Schneider (Lausanne), P. Soler (Glasgow), A. Smith* (CERN), U.Straumann
(Zurich),
M. Szczekowski (Cracow/Warsaw),V. Vagnoni (Bologna), D. Websdale (Imperial
College London),
W. Witzeling* (CERN).

 * non-voting members
 38 voting members, quorum needed is 26 votes.
 [27 institutes represented]
 Apologies were received from: Bucharest and Frascati.
 The meeting was chaired by Clara Matteuzzi


 Agenda
 -----------

 1) Approval of the agenda
 2) Minutes of last meeting
   i) Approval of minutes
   ii) Matters arising
 3) Collaboration issues
 4) Computing
   - Report from LHCb National Computing Board meeting (N. Brook)
 5) Report from the Management on Technical Issues
   - LHCb-light: status of the TDR preparation
   - Status of Trigger TDR
 6) Report from the Management on LHCC of March 2003
 7) Financial Matters
   - Underfunding of the muon project for the missing Brazil contribution
   - General policy of the collaboration in case of underfunding of a
        specific subdetector
   - Heidelberg Kirchoff Institut fur Physik: funding issue 
   - Report from RRB of April 2003
   - Status of LHCb financing
 8) Matters arising from the Plenary Meeting.
 9) Any other business:
     - LHCb week in Zurich - 15-19 September 2003.

 1) Approval of the agenda
 -----------------------------

   The agenda was approved.


 2) Minutes of the last meeting
 --------------------------------

   i) Approval of the minutes without any changes.
   ii) Matters arising: none.

 3) Collaboration issues
 -----------------------
 - Discussion delayed to Financial Matters below

 4) Computing
 ------------
 - Report from LHCb National Computing Board (NCB) meeting (N. Brook)
   (see transparencies: http://agenda.cern.ch/fullAgenda.php?ida=a031007)
    o All countries except for China have appointed a board member.
    o First meeting this week: only 7 representatives at the meeting.
    o Discussion LCG activities:
       * Concern on the progress with SCRAM (port to Windows)
       * EU Datagrid middleware is delayed: LCG have oulined an alternate
         roll-out strategy.
    o NCB remit: first discussions on the remit of NCB.
       * A document will be submitted to the CB for discussion.
       * Remit will probably include making proposal for resource allocations
         and cost sharing for LHCb computing.
    o LHCC review of computing (1st week September):
       * Each experiment will have half day session to address LCG
         implementation, core and subdetector software.
       * Manpower requirements need to be clarified by July.
    o Cost sharing:
       * First discussion on how to approach cost sharing
       * Working group consisting of Brook, Schmelling, Graciani to produce
         discussion document for NCB in 4-6 weeks.
  
 5) Report from the Management on Technical Issues
 -------------------------------------------------
  - Status of the LHCb-light and trigger TDRs
    o Proceeding well but may need more manpower to review work and documents.

  - RICH Photon Detector
    o Discussed at the comprehensive review and LHCC in January, March and
      May.
    o Several milestones not fulfilled for neither HPDs nor MaPMTs projects
    o Photon detector decision affects RICH-1 design,
      so might have to take a decision earlier than the September milestone.

  - Global Milestones:
    o Milestones will be monitored closely by LHCb referees

  - Technical Board
     the TB meeting will take place tomorrow afternoon.
     It will review TDRs work during summer.
     The Trigger TDR will be submitted to the collaboration for comments at
     the end of July and the LHCb-Light TDR in the middle of August.
     Unless there are serious concerns, the TDRs would be presented for
     endorsement to the Collaboration Board after their submission to LHCC.
*** The Collaboration Board approved this proposal.
   
 6) Report from the Management on LHCC of March 2003
 ---------------------------------------------------
    o See plenary

 7) Financial Matters
 --------------------
  
  - General policy of the collaboration in case of underfunding of a
    specific subsystem. Proposal by management (T. Nakada).
   1) First, an effort is made by the institutes responsible for the system
      to find savings, propose staging scenarios or to find the extra
      contribution (in particular, if it is due to a cost overrun of the
      detector).
   2) If that is not sufficient, look at a collaboration wide effort to find
      savings or staging scenarios or through special contributions
      (in particular, if it is due to design modifications because of overall
      changes or defaulting of some countries).
      A shift of funding would then be required (easier for the Common Fund
      and CERN) where good will would be needed by everybody.

  - Underfunding of the muon project for the missing Brazil contribution
    (1.22 MCHF for the muon project and 0.48 MCHF for the Common Fund)
    Proposal from management to absorb underfunding (T. Nakada):
   1) Make further effort to obtain funding from Brazil. For example, some
      common funding items like CPUs for the online farm can come later.
   2) For the moment, absorb the Common Fund (CF) part through savings due
      to LHCb-light.(a collaboration wide contribution).
   3) For the muon system there is a small over costing due to replacing all
      RPCs for MWPCs, so the total missing funds are 1.45 MCHF.
   4) The offer from the LHCb management is to increase CERN funding to muon
      system by 0.2 MCHF and to add an additional 0.2 MCHF from the CF with a
      special arrangement.
   5) With this offer, INFN would increase their contribution to the muon
      system by 0.6 MCHF.
      The remaining 0.45 MCHF can be accommodated if we stage part of the
      electronics of M4.
      There is no performance impact, but lose robustness so should try to
      avoid staging if possible.
   NB. Need the agreement of RRB in October
       We must inform the LHCC of the staging scenario (July/Sept.)
       No additional Common Fund requests to Italy and CERN for their extra
       contribution.
    
  - Kirchoff Institut fur Physik (KIP), Heidelberg, funding issue (T.
Nakada). 
   1) Since the Tecnical Proposal, the scope of the Level 1 trigger has
      increased: from VELO only (~100 CPUs) to VELO+TT+L0 decision unit
      solution (~1000 CPUs) in Trigger TDR.
   2) The Level 1 trigger is now beyond the responsibility of a single
      institute, and there is some difficulty  in defining a clearly isolated
      subproject
   3) KIP has decided not to apply for funding for the construction. They
      will finish current R&D work for the dedicated L1 solution and any future
      contributions are yet to be decided.
   4) Total KIP contribution was 500 KCHF to the trigger. The DAQ/L1
      solution is not more expensive.
  - Need to calculate the LHCb-light saving
      (with the RICH1 increased cost) to see if the missing funds of
      0.5 CHF(KIP) + 0.48 MCHF(Brazil) can be absorbed.
*** The policy proposed by the management on missing funds was approved by the
    Collaboration  Board.
     
  - Report from RRB of April 2003 (A. Smith)
   1) The RRB went relativly smoothly, with the status of the experiment, CF
      and CORE being accepted without any real questioning - thanks to all who
      provided information, especially for CORE spending.
   2) Our main problem was explaining why we spent less than 30% of our
      Category A M&O budget (mainly due to certain services not being charged
      and less test beam expenditure).
      Our revised estimate for Cat A for 2004 has been updated since the RRB
      and will be presented to the Scrutiny Group next month. The
      estimate has dropped from 804 kCHF down to 509 kCHF.

  - Status of LHCb financing 
   1) All Project Leaders have been asked to complete a matrix of their
      expected spending profile. In parallel, all contacts for Funding Agencies
      have been asked to update their own expected spending profile for the
      release of funds.
   2) When sufficient information has been received and the profiles have
      been consolidated, the Project Profile totals per funding agency will be
      cross checked with the availability of funds. We hope to identify any
      potential cash flow problems and to be able to inform you of them before
      they become critical. In the case of CERN, this will also be of use
      directly as our data will also enter into the estimate of the size of
      the CERN loan - approved up to 200 MCHF next year by the FC.
   3) M&O Category B estimates will be made as late as possible (2005-2006).
      All Cat B costs should be handled by each detector through the maintenance      scenarios foreseen by each country. These could also include any foreseen
      spares that might need to be purchased early. For these cases, the Cat B
      costs can be brought forward in line with the needs of each sub-detector.
       

 8) Matters arising from the Plenary Meeting
 -------------------------------------------
  - None

 9) Any other business:
 -----------------------
 - A reminder that the next LHCb week will be in Zurich 15-19 September
   2003. A webpage is available for information and for registration.

 - Last LHCb week in 2003: 24-28 November.

